(*) THIRD WAY

MEMO Published June 25, 2019 · 12 minute read

Q&A: Expanding Pell Grants to Shorter-Term Programs





Wesley Whistle Former Education Policy Advisor



Lanae Erickson Senior Vice President for the Social Policy & Politics Program

With Congress rolling full steam ahead towards a reauthorization of the *Higher Education Act* (*HEA*), workforce development remains a priority for policymakers from both parties. Some have proposed to extend eligibility for Pell Grants to shorter-term programs that traditionally would not qualify for them, with the goal of equipping low- and middle-income Americans with the skills they need to succeed in the 21 st century workforce. We know that most good jobs in today's economy require education beyond high school, though many do not require a four-year degree. We also know that federal law has for too long assumed that the "marketplace" of higher education would be sufficient to ensure that students only use federal grants and loans at programs and institutions that give them a good return on investment—yet too often students are left degreeless or with a credential that doesn't yield a real return in the job market. This memo answers frequently asked questions about expanding Pell eligibility to shorter-term programs and explores both the reasons proponents are

supportive of doing so and the concerns raised by those who are cautious about such an expansion.

What are Pell Grants, and what kinds of programs do they cover now?

Congress created Pell Grants to increase access to and reduce the cost of higher education for low- and moderate-income students, and in the most recent academic year, the federal government spent \$28.2 billion on the program. ¹ The amount of each grant varies based on the financial situation of the student, ranging from \$600 to \$6,195 for full-time students in the 2019-2020 academic year, and part-time students can receive prorated amounts. ² Pell Grants are commonly used for students to enroll in associates and bachelor's degree programs (41.4% and 46.7% respectively). ³ Some shorter certificate programs are also already Pelleligible. Certificate programs have varying lengths, but Pell Grants currently can be used at programs as short as 600 clock hours or 16 semester credit hours over a minimum of 15 weeks of instructional time, or less than two-thirds of an academic year. ⁴ If programs have a 70% job placement and 70% completion rate, students can currently use federal loans—but not Pell Grants—at eligible programs as short as 10 weeks. For graduate and professional programs that short, students can use both grants and loans, provided programs require that students have an associate's degree or equivalent. ⁵

What is the impetus behind making shorter-term programs eligible for Pell Grants?

Advocates for expanding Pell Grants to programs less than 15 weeks in length point to demand from both potential students and employers for training programs that could quickly equip someone for a high-skill, high-wage, in demand job. These kinds of programs could be particularly attractive to working adults in low-skill jobs looking for the next step in their career, or to those who might have lost their job after years working in a given career or industry, such as a retail worker in a rural community where the business has closed or a manufacturing worker whose job has been replaced by automation. Advocates note that the Workforce Innovation and Opportunity Act (WIOA) which was intended to cover these kinds of short job training programs is chronically underfunded, its programs are limited, and the money it provides is insufficient to cover the costs of programs demanded by both workers and employers.⁶ Additionally, not all Americans are eligible to receive the funds under WIOA, which can limit those workers' access to short-term training programs (for example, to be eligible for most, you must be unemployed or underemployed). Proponents see tapping into Pell funding, which is intended to be a targeted educational benefit guaranteed to low- and moderate-income Americans, as a way to significantly increase access to short-term job training programs for those who need them.

term Pell"?

There are several proposals in Congress to expand Pell Grants to shorter programs, including some that would fund programs as short as 150 clock hours and a minimum instructional period to eight weeks. This could expand the use of Pell to fields that do not require a college education, but in which employers are experiencing labor shortages, such as truck driving, the skilled trades, and some entry-level care and retail occupations. Many short-term vocational programs are already eligible for Pell Grants, but several recent proposals would lower the threshold for how long those programs need to be in order to qualify as higher/vocational education programs eligible for federal aid. Some proposals also expand eligibility to programs that don't count for college credit at either a two or four year institution, worrying that requiring programs to go through the approval process for credit makes it too hard to get a program up and running in the time needed by employers in a changing job market.

What results do shorter-term programs yield for students?

The data on short-term programs are limited, especially programs as short as eight weeks. Georgetown's Center on Education and the Workforce found solid wage gains of 20% for certificate holders compared to high school graduates without any postsecondary education. ⁷ However, the same study cited smaller wage gains of just 10% for men and 3% for women for programs of less than one year. ⁸ The authors cautioned that program length by itself was not determinative, but must be seen in conjunction with other factors like field of study and whether someone ends up employed in-field. For example, a certificate graduate working in-field earns nearly as much as an associate's degree holder (just 4% less). ⁹ On the flip side, the median certificate graduate *not* working in-field barely out-earns a high school graduate (a mere 1% more). And specific fields matter too. For example, nearly two-thirds of business and office management certificate holders worked in-field, compared to only 15% of those with IT certificates. ¹⁰ That same research shows that, on average, certificate holders do better than those with only a high school diploma and earn about the same as those with "some college, no degree"—meaning those who enrolled in college but left without a credential of any kind. ¹¹

It's also worth noting that this definition of "short-term certificate" typically includes programs with up to one year of instructional time, which means that many of these evaluated programs are already eligible for Pell Grants. We are unaware of any meaningful data available on programs that are currently too short to be eligible for Pell to see if they are paying off at the same rate. The U.S. Department of Education under the Obama Administration did authorize an experiment expanding Pell eligibility to shorter-term programs, but the results have not yet been evaluated or published. ¹² State programs like Virginia's Fast Forward

those who complete truck driving and welding programs—but those kinds of programs are not apples-to-apples comparisons because the state is able to target the funding and track outcomes, neither of which would be possible with the Pell Grant program. By contrast, Pell Grants are used in a voucher style, where students can attend any eligible program they wish across the country.

What does it mean to be "stackable"?

Short-term programs may or may not be "stackable," meaning that once a student earns a certificate, they can use it for credits toward a degree, should they choose to do so. A credential may also be considered stackable if multiple credentials are building a set of skills and may lead to a certification. The idea behind stackable programs is that students can earn a credential that allows them to immediately go into the workforce, but also return to earn a higher level degree (or other credential) that will further increase their employability and earning potential. It is important to make sure that students who enroll in shorter programs aren't dissuaded from getting a higher-level degree, as research shows degrees give people a more consistent earnings bump across their lifetimes. Proposals to permit non-credit programs to access higher education dollars in the same way as programs where students earn credits could make it even harder for these credentials to stack towards a degree for students.

Who typically attends certificate programs?

Certificate programs are often appealing to low-income students who could benefit from a quick return on investment of time and money if it would give them the ability to find a good-paying job. These programs also enroll a disproportionate number of people of color than other students who also pursued higher education. African-Americans and Latinos today are overrepresented in certificate programs of all lengths. Data shows that African-American women, in particular, receive the lowest wages and the smallest wage premium from the credential. ¹³ There's also a disparity when it comes to gender. Men of all races receive a 27% wage premium from certificates, compared to women who receive a 16% premium. ¹⁴ And men with certificates are employed at a rate seven percentage points higher than women. ¹⁵ All of this data is for credentials of any length, not limited to short term certificate programs. So while wage gains for some certificate programs are promising, there is very little data on the efficacy of short-term programs. That is why some worry that allowing more abbreviated programs to receive Pell could divert underserved populations of students from degree programs that would provide, on average, a better chance of earning higher wages over their lifetime.

Are there good examples of short-term programs currently in existence?

THELE IS WHE VALIATION IN THE QUARTY OF MAINING PROGRAMS, JUST AS THELE IS IN THE QUARTY OF

higher education across the board. Short-term Pell proponents point to the success of programs like Virginia's New Economy Workforce Grant, which provides targeted funding to programs deemed to be in high-demand fields by the state workforce board. ¹⁶ Wage results are still early for this new program, but so far they have shown increases ranging from 25 to 50%. ¹⁷ However, this program is a pay-for-performance model which operates very differently than the Pell Grant. In this model, students pay one-third of the cost and the state covers the next two-thirds: one when the student completes the program and the final third when the student completes a workforce certificate after the training. Moreover, the Virginia grants are carefully targeted to specific fields, whereas depending on the design of the policy, Pell Grants could be open to programs in virtually any field, regardless of whether a student could reasonably expect to make a family-sustaining wage in that field.

What are the potential risks of opening up Pell Grants to short-term programs?

We already have quality problems in higher education, and federally-funded programs and institutions often fail to serve students well or provide them—or taxpayers—a return on their investment. And we know from past experience that once you open access to federal student aid, it's hard to turn off that spigot. While data on the shortest of short-term programs is hard to come by, earnings data for students enrolled in Gainful Employment programs released by the Department of Education showed that of nearly 6,000 certificate programs, 67% left the average graduate failing to out earn someone with just a high school diploma.¹⁸ Even in our current system, over 400 federally-funded programs left graduates earning below the federal poverty line (not to mention those who weren't able to graduate). A few states have also released data giving us a glimpse at the outcomes of some existing programs. In Kentucky, we can see that certificate holders at all two-year institutions all earned less than \$23,000 per year three years later.¹⁹ In Georgia, outcomes vary by field with a median salary of \$18,997 for communications technologies certificate holders and \$23,716 for business certificate holders.²⁰ If programs already eligible to receive Pell Grants are not showing a consistent return on investment, sending more federal aid dollars to new programs without strict guardrails for quality could risk students using up their grant eligibility with little to show for it.

What guardrails could be put in place to ensure shortterm programs provide sufficient return on investment for students?

Proposals to extend Pell to short-term programs have included a variety of possible requirements to ensure the programs that gain access to federal aid are providing real value to students. Some reference *WIOA* to determine the "career pathways" that programs would be aimed at preparing students to fill. Some call for state or local workforce heards to define

anneu at preparing students to fin. Some can for state of focal workforce boards to define high-need fields to which these short programs would be limited. Others require these programs to be geared towards jobs that are high-wage and/or high-skill (*quality* from the perspective of the potential student) *or* high-need (*quality* from the perspective of a potential employer). It should be noted that those two tests are very different. Some jobs, such as Certified Nursing Assistants, could be high-need but low-wage. Others have suggested only funding short-term programs with a record of success based on student outcomes—like completion, in-field job placement, and earnings. These kinds of guardrails are crucial, especially given that the U.S. Department of Education is in the process of tossing out the Gainful Employment rule that previously restricted federal dollars from flowing to programs that left graduates worse off than when they enrolled.

Are there other concerns people have raised about using Pell for short-term programs?

Many opponents of extending Pell eligibility to short-term training programs say that Pell is not the best source of funding for this kind of activity. Because these programs are often trade-related or meant to fill in gaps in the labor market, they say that WIOA is the more natural place for them to get support. While our current workforce system is routinely underfunded, some would argue it is a system better equipped to identify high-quality programs in high-need fields than the voucher-style Pell Grant. Others worry that the existing data shows poor outcomes for certificate programs already eligible for Pell, and that there is no evidence these shorter programs will produce better results. One alternative that has been put on the table to address the lack of data around the return on investment from these shorter programs would be to study the issue and fully evaluate the experiment conducted by the Obama Administration, or even to do a larger pilot to ensure quality results for taxpayers and students, before opening up the entire \$30 billion in Pell funds to shorterterm programs.

TOPICS

HIGHER EDUCATION 266

ENDNOTES

- Total Pell Grant Expenditures and Number of Recipients over Time. The College Board, 2019, <u>https://trends.collegeboard.org/student-aid/figures-tables/pell-grants-total-</u> <u>expenditures-maximum-and-average-grant-and-number-recipients-over-time</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- 2. US Department of Education. "Federal Pell Grants." Federal Student Aid. 2010.

https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/types/grants-scholarships/pell. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.

- 3. US Department of Education, National Center for Education Statistics, National Postsecondary Student Aid Study: 2016 Undergraduates. "Undergraduate degree program by Federal Pell grant, NPSAS institution section (4 with multiple) (Table cfdbmpd2)," <u>https://nces.ed.gov/datalab/index.aspx</u>. Accessed 27 Apr. 2019.
- US Department of Education, "2018-2019 Federal Student Aid Handbook," Federal Student Aid, February 2019, <u>https://ifap.ed.gov/ifap/byAwardYear.jsp?</u>
 <u>type=fsahandbook&awardyear=2018-2019</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- US Department of Education, "2018-2019 Federal Student Aid Handbook," Federal Student Aid, February 2019, <u>https://ifap.ed.gov/ifap/byAwardYear.jsp?</u>
 <u>type=fsahandbook&awardyear=2018-2019</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- 6. Sandoval, Brian and Steve Bullock. "Education and Workforce Appropriations for FY 2019." Letter to the Honorable Roy Blunt, Patty Murray, Tom Cole, and Rosa DeLauro, 14 June 2018, *National Governors Association*, 14 June 2018, <u>https://www.nga.org/letters-nga/education-and-workforce-appropriations-for-fy-2019/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- Carnevale, Anthony, Stephen Rose, and Andrew Hanson. "Certificates: Gateway to Gainful Employment and College Degrees," Center on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University, 5 Jun. 2012, <u>https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/certificates/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- Carnevale, Anthony, Stephen Rose, and Andrew Hanson. "Certificates: Gateway to Gainful Employment and College Degrees," Center on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University, 5 Jun. 2012, <u>https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/certificates/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- Carnevale, Anthony, Stephen Rose, and Andrew Hanson. "Certificates: Gateway to Gainful Employment and College Degrees," Center on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University, 5 Jun. 2012, <u>https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/certificates/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- Carnevale, Anthony, Stephen Rose, and Andrew Hanson. "Certificates: Gateway to Gainful Employment and College Degrees," Center on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University, 5 Jun. 2012, <u>https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/certificates/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- **11.** The "some college, no degree" population typically includes certificate holders, but this research differentiates them.
- **12.** US Department of Education, "Experimental Sites Initiative," Federal Student Aid, 2019, <u>https://experimentalsites.ed.gov/exp/approved.html</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.

unie miej minieny josephen nooej una maren manoem oeremeateer oute may to oannar

Employment and College Degrees," Center on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University, 5 Jun. 2012, <u>https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/certificates/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.

- Carnevale, Anthony, Stephen Rose, and Andrew Hanson. "Certificates: Gateway to Gainful Employment and College Degrees," Center on Education and the Workforce, Georgetown University, 5 Jun. 2012, <u>https://cew.georgetown.edu/cew-reports/certificates/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- **15.** Tesfai, Lul, Kim Dancy, and Mary Alice McCarthy. "Paying More and Getting Less," New America, 13 Sept. 2018, <u>https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/reports/paying-more-and-getting-less/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- 16. "New Economy Workforce Credential Grant," State Council of Higher Education For Virginia, 2019, <u>http://www.schev.edu/index/institutional/grants/workforce-credential-grant</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- **17.** "Early Wage Data Reveals Strong Gains for Workforce Credentials Grant Recipients," Press Release, Virginia's Community Colleges, 6 Feb. 2018, <u>http://www.vccs.edu/newsroom-</u> <u>articles/early-wage-data-reveals-strong-gains-for-workforce-credentials-grant-</u> <u>recipients/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- 18. Average high school graduate earnings of \$25,000 as estimated by the Department of Education. Data compiled and analyzed from: United States, U.S. Department of Education, "Download the Debt to Earnings data spreadsheet," and "Download the GE program earnings data," accessed September 20, 2017. Available at: <u>https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/about/data-center/school/ge</u>.
- **19.** Author's analysis of certificate programs at two-year schools, three years out. 2018 Postsecondary Feedback Report <u>https://kcews.ky.gov/Reports/Files</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.
- **20.** "Georgia Higher Learning and Earnings Dashboard," The Governor's Office of Student Achievement," 2019, <u>https://learnearn.gosa.ga.gov/</u>. Accessed 3 Jun. 2019.